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CARMARTHEN TOWN COUNCIL

MONTHLY MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

HELD ON 25TH JUNE 2014
The Mayor, Cllr Arwel Lloyd, presided over the monthly meeting of Carmarthen Town Council held in the Council Chamber, St Peter's Civic Hall, on Wednesday, 25th June 2014, at 7.30 pm.
PRESENT:
Cllrs: 
Philip Grice, Peter Hughes Griffiths, Anthony Jenkins, 



Arwel Lloyd, Kenneth Lloyd, Dr Ioan Matthews, 




Douglas Rose, Alan Speake, Wyn Thomas and 



Barry Williams
78.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Non Edwards, Dr Richard Edwards, Professor Mouel Izzidien, Alun Lenny and Catrin Howells Lloyd.
79.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Cllr Kenneth Lloyd declared an interest in agenda items 12(a), Planning Matters, planning application W/30330, 24 Lôn Hir, as the proposed Alabare Christian Centre has been under discussion in his place of work.
80.
TO CONFIRM AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE ADJOURNED ANNUAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON 28TH MAY 2014


It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the Adjourned Annual Meeting of the Council held on the 28th May 2014 be accepted as a true record. 
81.
MATTERS ARISING


No matters arose.

82.
TO CONFIRM AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE MONTHLY MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON 28TH MAY 2014

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the Monthly Meeting of the Council held on the 28th May 2014 be accepted as a true record. 
83.
MATTERS ARISING:  MINUTE 27(b) - ST DAVID'S CHURCHYARD


The Town Clerk confirmed that he had forwarded Council's concerns regarding St David's Churchyard to Carmarthenshire County Council, and, in the absence of a response, it was RESOLVED that the Town Clerk would send a further reminder.
84.
QUESTIONS


No questions were reported.
85.
TO CONFIRM AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE MONTHLY MEETING OF THE GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE HELD ON 10TH JUNE 2014

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the monthly meeting of the General Purposes Committee held on the 10th June 2014 be signed and accepted as a true record. 

86.
MATTERS ARISING

(a)
Minute 45(c):  The Town Council's Procedure for considering Planning Applications
It was proposed by Cllr Anthony Jenkins, seconded by Cllr Dr Ioan Matthews, and RESOLVED that Members adopt the following protocol in respect of current planning applications:

· Members need to ensure that they consider all planning applications prior to attending the meeting; 

· applications and supporting documents and drawings (if any) are to be placed in a folder, next to the signatures book, for Members to view in the half hour prior to the meeting;

· the schedule of additional applications is to be emailed to all Members on the morning of the meeting.  This would enable Members who are unable to attend that evening to ask other Members to raise a particular matter on their behalf;

· if Members have a query following receipt of the agenda, they may contact the office who will seek further information from the Planning Department prior to the meeting;

· the step-by-step guide to accessing planning applications is to be circulated to all Members.

(b)
Minute 50:  Velodrome - Safety Barrier and Surface

It was proposed by Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths, seconded by Cllr Alan Speake, and RESOLVED that the Town Council will lead on a scheme to install a perimeter safety barrier at the Carmarthen velodrome, and introduce an asphalt velodrome surface, in partnership with British and Welsh Cycling, and in consultation with Planning and Conservation Officers as appropriate, to enable the return of cycle racing to Carmarthen Park, with consequent economic and health benefits to the town.
(c)
Minute 51:  Carmarthen Park - Tea Room Veranda

The Town Clerk reported that, since the Committee Meeting, the Town Council's bid for grant funding to construct an all-weather veranda at the park tea room had progressed a stage further.  In response to Cllr Douglas Rose, the Town Clerk confirmed that it had not been possible to source a veranda in the Victorian or Edwardian style with retractable side panels, and that Conservation Officers had commended the simple lines of the proposed contemporary design.  


It was proposed by Cllr Anthony Jenkins, seconded by Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths, and RESOLVED that the Town Clerk continue to progress with grant applications and all necessary consents for the construction of an all-weather veranda at the park tea room, in order to improve the service to park users and increase tea room income. 
(d)
Carmarthen Park Bandstand

With the Chairman's consent, and allied to minute 51, Cllr Anthony Jenkins raised the condition of the bandstand.  The Town Clerk confirmed that the grant support had still not been identified for the overall £90,000 repair project, and he recommended the phasing of capital costs over several years.  The structure had been repainted prior to the 2013 Eisteddfod Proclamation Ceremony and, currently, a moulding of the decorative cast iron balustrade is being taken to enable the missing panel to be re-instated.

It was proposed by Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths, seconded by Cllr Alan Speake, and RESOLVED that the park bandstand be discussed by the Finance Committee.

(e)
Minute 53:  Traws Link Cymru - West Wales Rail Campaign 
It was proposed by Cllr Philip Grice, seconded by Cllr Douglas Rose, and RESOLVED that Council will donate £100 (one hundred pounds) to the Traws Link Cymru campaign, in view of the likely economic benefit to Carmarthen of this scheme (in accordance with section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972).
87.
TO CONFIRM AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE MONTHLY MEETING OF THE FINANCE COMMITTEE HELD ON 12TH JUNE 2014

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the monthly meeting of the Finance Committee held on the 12th June 2014 be signed and accepted as a true record.
88.
MATTERS ARISING:  MINUTE 69 - SIGNING OF CHEQUES - THE 'TWO SIGNATURES RULE'

It was proposed by Cllr Dr Ioan Matthews, seconded by Cllr Douglas Rose, and RESOLVED that Council instigate electronic payments, that the Town Clerk will investigate the systems being adopted by other town councils, and that the Town Clerk will report in detail on the matter to the Finance Committee. 

89.
PLANNING MATTERS
(a)
Current Applications
Attached as Appendix 2 to the agenda was a list of current applications.  Planning application W/30330, for change of use of 24 Lôn Hir from single dwelling to multiple occupation, generated a lengthy discussion.   Members were united in commending the development of a centre in Carmarthen to assist in the rehabilitation of ex-servicemen who have suffered problems as a result of their experiences in combat, but several Members doubted whether 24 Lôn Hir was the right location.
It was proposed by Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths, seconded by Cllr Dr Ioan Matthews, and RESOLVED by five votes in favour, one vote against, and four abstentions, that the Town Council objects to planning application W/30330 on the basis that (i) Members support the concept of an Alabaré Christian Care Centre in Carmarthen, (ii) but the proposed change of use into an institutional/business activity in a fully residential area will generate extra traffic and affect access because Lôn Hir is a cul-de-sac (iii) the proposed hostel would accommodate six persons with various health or mental problems in the centre of a close-knit community with children - a totally inappropriate location (iv) the property is close to two primary schools as the garden of 24 Lôn Hir backs on to the playing fields of both schools (v) support for the individuals in the Alabaré Centre would only be provided from 9.00 am to 5.00 pm and (vi) there would be a regular change in personnel around every six to nine months.


It was proposed by Cllr Douglas Rose, seconded by Cllr Barry Williams, and FURTHER RESOLVED that Council's observations on other current applications for planning consent are as indicated in Appendix 1 attached.
(b)
Carmarthen West:  W/30286, 118 Dwellings on Land off Llysonnen Road

Members considered planning application W/30286, for the construction of 118 dwellings by Persimmon Homes on land off Llysonnen Road.  Members noted that the site forms part of the Carmarthen West proposal, and was originally designated as area 'B' within the Carmarthen West development brief.  However, as area 'A' (The Limes) has not yet received planning consent, the developers have brought forward proposals for area 'B'. 

Members identified several concerns:

· two cess pits at the west side of area 'B',

· inadequate access roads, which are already used (from 7.00 am to 10.00 pm seven days a week) by heavy goods vehicles to and from the Wynnstay Animal Feed Centre and Weighbridge at Llysonnen Mill in Traveller's Rest, and would not cope with the traffic generated by an additional 118 houses,
· the absence of a road link between area 'B' and area 'A', and

· the absence of other facilities to serve 118 new houses.


It was proposed by Cllr Anthony Jenkins, seconded by Cllr Douglas Rose, and RESOLVED that the Town Clerk will write to the local authority to ask:
(i)
what percentage of affordable houses will be included in area 'B',

(ii)
whether the proposal includes the construction of the previously approved Carmarthen West link road and, if so, how this link road will be funded,

(iii)
whether existing feeder roads to area 'B' will be adequate to cope with the traffic generated by an additional 118 houses,
(iv)
what impact the proposed development would have on existing sewage disposal in the Llysonnen Road area, 

(v)
what provision would be made for the disposal of sewage from an additional 118 houses, and

(vi)
for an extension of the planning deadline to allow Members to consider the answers to the above queries.

(c)
Local Development Plan - Matters Arising Changes

Members NOTED the Local Development Plan update, circulated as Appendix 4 to the agenda.
(d)
Brechfa Forest Connection Project

Members NOTED that, since circulation of the Council papers, the consultation attached as Appendix 5 to the agenda had been withdrawn.

90.
HIGHWAYS MATTERS:  PICTON COURT - NO RIGHT TURN

The Town Clerk's report had informed Members that, following their installation of a signalised pedestrian crossing at Picton Terrace, the County Council is proposing to ban right turn movements out of Picton Court on to Picton Terrace, as the junction is only 9 metres from the pedestrian crossing. 

It was proposed by Cllr Kenneth Lloyd, seconded by Cllr Wyn Thomas, and RESOLVED that the Town Clerk will write to the Highways Department to express Council's objection to the proposed introduction of a ban on right turning out of Picton Court, as (a) right-turning Picton Court traffic will need to execute U-turns on the mini-roundabout at the junction of St Catherine's Street, Picton Terrace and Morfa Lane, thereby adding to congestion at that junction and (b) traffic emerging from Picton Court is slow moving and cautious.
.

91.
LICENSING MATTERS

No licensing matters were reported.
92.
ST MARY'S SCHOOL


Members noted that Cllr Barry Williams is resigning from the St Mary's RC School Board of Governors.  It was proposed by Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths, seconded by Cllr Wyn Thomas, and RESOLVED that Cllr Alan Speake be appointed Minor Authority Representative on the St Mary's RC School Board of Governors in place of Cllr Barry Williams, and that the Town Clerk will inform the local authority accordingly.
93.
TRANSFER OF ASSETS


(a)
Bro Myrddin Indoor Bowling Club

Attached as Appendix 6 to the agenda were notes of a sub-group meeting held on the 5th June 2014, which recommended that the Town Council take over the Bro Myrddin Indoor Bowling Club, on the basis that ownership of the building and car park would be transferred to the Town Council, together with a three-year subsidy from the County Council to offset the losses which would undoubtedly be incurred by the Town Council during that period.  The subsidy could be paid in three annual instalments of £70,000 in year one, £60,000 in year two and £50,000 in year three, or a one-off commuted payment of £180,000 to cover the three years.  The sub-group had considered that this was a generous offer to the County Council, in view of the fact that the facility is likely to run at a loss in perpetuity.  As reported to Committee, this proposal had been rejected by the County Council.

Members noted that the Bro Myrddin Indoor Bowling Club is a facility for the whole county, which has not been promoted for several years, and which will take time to realise its potential.


It was proposed by Cllr Anthony Jenkins, seconded by Cllr Kenneth Lloyd, and RESOLVED that:

(i)
the Town Council will continue negotiations with the County Council, perhaps by pursuing a fifty year lease instead of conveyance of the freehold, and

(ii)
the Town Council and the sub-group (Cllrs Philip Grice, Peter Hughes Griffiths and Douglas Rose) will arrange to meet the Director of Regeneration and Leisure to discuss the matter.

(b)
Community Education Centre

Members NOTED that answers have now been received from the County Council to Members' questions, and will be considered by the Finance Committee on the 10th July 2014.
94.
POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER - SURVEY - PUNISHMENT OF OFFENDERS


Members NOTED the Police and Crime Commissioner's survey (circulated as Appendix 7 to the agenda) and agreed to respond individually.
95.
COMMONWEALTH FLAG

The Town Clerk's report had referred to the request (emailed to Members) from County Cllr Mair Stephens that all town councils participate in 'Fly a Flag for the Commonwealth' on the 9th March 2015, and support the Viridee Foundation's work in the Commonwealth, including the protection and relief of abused women and children.
It was proposed by Cllr Kenneth Lloyd, seconded by Cllr Dr Ioan Matthews, and RESOLVED that Council will participate in 'Fly a Flag for the Commonwealth' on the 9th March 2015, and support the Viridee Foundation's work in the Commonwealth, and that the Town Clerk will inform Cllr Mair Stephens accordingly.

On an allied topic, and with the Chairman's consent, it was proposed by Cllr Anthony Jenkins, seconded by Cllr Wyn Thomas, and FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Clerk will forward to the Welsh Commonwealth Games Team the best wishes of the Town Council for the Glasgow tournament.
96.
CARMARTHEN TOWN COUNCIL - NOTICE OF VACANCY - NORTH WARD


Members NOTED, with regret, that Professor Diarmait Mac Giolla Chriost is resigning from his seat in Council's North Ward and that the usual Notice of Vacancy has been published.  Members joined in thanking Professor Mac Giolla Chriost for his service to Council and to the town.
97.
FIRE AND RESCUE SERVICE - LLANGUNNOR CONTROL ROOM


Attached as Appendix 8 to the agenda was the response of Rebecca Evans AM to the Town Council's objection to the Llangunnor Control Room closure.  In view of the fact that no response has yet been received from the Chief Fire and Rescue Officer, it was proposed by Cllr Wyn Thomas, seconded by Cllr Dr Ioan Matthews, and RESOLVED that the Town Clerk will write again.
98.
SWANSEA BAY CITY REGION


Members noted that a response from the Chair of the Swansea Bay City Region to the Town Council's invitation is still awaited.  It was proposed by Cllr Douglas Rose, seconded by Cllr Anthony Jenkins, and RESOLVED that the Town Clerk will write again.
99.
ONE VOICE WALES - THE VOICE


Members NOTED issue 25 of the Un Llais Cymru - One Voice Wales newsletter (Y Llais - The Voice), which contained several interesting articles and which had been emailed to Members.

100.
COMMUNITY TIME BANKING PROJECT


Attached as Appendix 9 to the agenda were details of the Community Time Banking Project, which enables individuals to earn time credits through volunteering in the community.  The Time Credits can be spent at community events and facilities.

The Town Clerk's report was NOTED. 

101.
CARMARTHENSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL - NEW TOWN MAP


Members NOTED the new town map, circulated as Appendix 10 to the agenda, produced by the Carmarthenshire County Council Tourist Information Centre in Tŷ'r Castell.
102.
MINUTES OF THE TOWN GUIDES MEETING HELD ON 9TH JUNE 2014


Members NOTED the minutes of the Town Guides' meeting held on the 9th June 2014, attached as Appendix 11 to the agenda.
103.
MINUTES OF THE MAYOR'S FUN RUN STEERING GROUP MEETING HELD ON 10TH JUNE 2014


Members NOTED the minutes of the Mayor's Fun Run Steering Group meeting held on the 10th June 2014, attached as Appendix 12 to the agenda, and joined with Cllr Arwel Lloyd in congratulating and thanking Mr Noelwyn Daniel for his organisation of the event.
104.
MINUTES OF THE CARMARTHEN BAR NAVIGATION COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 11TH JUNE 2014


Members NOTED the minutes of the Carmarthen Bar Navigation Committee meeting held on the 11th June 2014, attached as Appendix 13 to the agenda.

105.
MINUTES OF THE RIVER FESTIVAL MEETING HELD ON 16TH JUNE 2014


Members NOTED the minutes of the River Festival meeting held on the 16th June 2014, attached as Appendix 14 to the agenda.

106.
LETTER OF APPRECIATION


Members NOTED the letter of appreciation received from the Carmarthen Coracle Netsmen's Association thanking staff for assistance in the preparation of the 'History of the Towy Coracle' leaflet, which was funded under the landscape and Heritage grant scheme.
107.
REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS AS REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES, TOGETHER WITH THE MAYOR'S REPORT

Cllr Alan Speake reported receipt of a letter from Edwina Hart thanking Cllr Speake for his interest in promoting safety where the slip road meets the dual carriageway in Johnstown, and promising that improvements will be implemented as soon as practicable.

Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths reported that the Regeneration Forum will be publishing their findings on the future of Carmarthen, from Tuesday, 1st July, from 10.00 am to 4.00 pm, in an empty shop at St Catherine's Walk, next to Harvester's.  It was RESOLVED that the Town Clerk will email all Members with this information.

Cllr Anthony Jenkins had chaired several meetings of the Myrddin CP School Board of Governors.  The school's special unit had recently been awarded the most votes in a UK-wide bid for grants, and a new sensory classroom worth £80,000 will be built on site in the next few months.
Cllr Douglas Rose had chaired several meetings of the Johnstown CP School Board of Governors - an extension to the car park is awaiting planning approval.  Cllr Rose had also attended a Time Banking session at Tŷ Hapus and the AGM of Carmarthenshire Energy Ltd - both had been very positive in tone.  As an external representative on the Xcel Board, Cllr Rose had gathered that the project is already breaking even financially, and is re-investing in the community.  The food bank and furniture re-conditioning unit are already notable successes.

Cllr Philip Grice had attended several meetings of the St Mary's RC School Board of Governors, as LEA Governor and Acting Chair of Governors, and had also attended a Dr M'z social evening which raised £600 for the Youth Project.
Cllr Barry Williams had represented the Mayor at the cutting of the first turf of the new Gwili Railway car park at the site of the proposed railway extension.

Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths urged Members to reserve the 16th and 23rd July 2014 in their diaries - starting at 6.00 pm in Carmarthen Park - when he and Cllr Alun Lenny will be leading guided walks to celebrate the many connections between the Eisteddfod Genedlaethol and Carmarthen.  The walk will end at the Eisteddfod window in the Ivy Bush Hotel. 

The Mayor, Cllr Arwel Lloyd, referred Members to his previously circulated list of engagements.

The meeting closed at 9.02 pm.
    

  Appendix 1
Observations on Planning Applications

	App. No./Location
	Description of Work & Application Type
	Members' Response

	W/30286, Land off Llysonnen Road, Llangynog
	Residential development for 118 dwellings, full planning
	Carmarthen Town Council asks:  (i) what percentage of affordable houses will be included in area 'B', (ii) whether the proposal includes the construction of the previously approved Carmarthen West link road and, if so, how this link road will be funded, (iii) whether existing feeder roads to area 'B' will be adequate to cope with the traffic generated by an additional 118 houses, (iv) what impact the proposed development would have on existing sewage disposal in the Llysonnen Road area, (v) what provision would be made for the disposal of sewage from an additional 118 houses, and (vi) for an extension of the planning deadline to allow Members to consider the answers to the above queries.

	W/30321, 6 Manor Way, Llanllwch
	2 single-storey extensions to dwelling, full planning
	No objections

	W/30322, Green Meadow, Elim Road, Ffynnon Ddrain
	Erection of replacement stable block with ancillary storage for animal foods/bedding and tack, tractor store, plus small replacement dog kennel and run, full planning
	No objections

	W/30330, 24 Lôn Hir
	Change of use from residential dwelling to house of multiple occupation, full planning
	Carmarthen Town Council objects to planning application W/30330 on the basis that (i) Members support the concept of an Alabaré Christian Care Centre in Carmarthen, (ii) but the proposed change of use into an institutional/business activity in a fully residential area will generate extra traffic and affect access because Lôn Hir is a cul-de-sac, (iii) the proposed hostel would accommodate six persons with various health or mental problems in the centre of a close-knit community with children - a totally inappropriate location, (iv) the property is close to two primary schools as the garden of 24 Lôn Hir backs on to the playing fields of both schools, (v) support for the individuals in the Alabaré Centre would only be provided from 9.00 am to 5.00 pm, and (vi) there would be a regular change in personnel around every six to nine months.

	W/30331, Bryn Hir, Picton Place
	Single-storey day-room / wc extension to rear of property, full planning
	No objections


